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REPO~T ON FINAL DETERMINATION AGAINST FEDERAL ACKNOWLEDGMENT 
OF THE SAMISH INDIAN TRIBE 

I. RECOMMEND.\TION 

The Branch of .!l.cknowledgment and Research recommends that a final determination 
be made that the Samish Indian Tribe not be acknowledged as an Indian tribe 
entitled to a government-to-government relationship with the United States. It 
further recomIlends that a letter of such determination be forwarded to the 
petitioner, tIle governor and attorney-general of the State of Washington and 
other interellted parties. It also recommends that a notice of final 
determination that the Samish do not exist as an Indian tribe within the 
meaning of FedE·nl law be published in the Federal Register. 

II. INTRODUCTION 

Background 

The proposed finding to decline to acknowledge the Samish as an Indian tribe 
was published in the Federal Register November 4, 1982. The Samish initially 
petitioned for recognition June 13, 1915, before establishment of the 
acknowledgment regulations (25 eFR 83), which became effective in October 12, 
1978. The dJcumented petition prepared under the regulations was submitted 
October 12, 1~79. Additional documentation was received between Kay 1980 and 
Karch 1981. Active consideration of the petition was begun October 27, 1980. 
The period of active consideration was suspended between June 1981 and April 
1982 because 'of government-wide limitations on travel and other Branch 
commitments. 

The report Oil the proposed finding was of limited length and without 
footnotes. Stc!U technical reports were not finalized and published. This 
abbreviated fOJ'mat was adopted beginning with the case immediately prior to the 
Samish because 01: limitations of staff and resources. It was discontinued 
after the SubsE~uent finding because it did not provide as adequate a basis for 
petitioners to evaluate proposed findings as was desirable. At the request of 
the legal reptesentatives of the Samish, a footnoted version of the Samish 
report was cOD~leted in December 1983. In addition, the rough draft technical 
reports by the staff anthropologist-ethnohistorian, sociologist and genealogist 
were provided to the Sa.ish as a discretionary release as part of the Bureau's 
response to their Freedom of Information Act request. (No separate historical 
report was written). The petitioner's response addresses the draft technical 
reports as well a.s the suuary report on the proposed finding. 

Initiation of the normal l20-day period provide~ in the regulations for comment 
on the proposed finding was delayed many times, and the comment period itself 
was extended t~ice, primarily at the request of the petitioner. The primary 
reason for extension was to allow for resolution of questions arising from the 
Samish request of November 23, 1982, under the Freedom of Information Act for 
all documents !nd other materials relating to the proposed finding. In excess 
of 5000 pages we:re provided to the petitioner in July, 1983, after resolution 
of appeals con,:erlling payment of fees for this material. The petitioner was 
also provided 'fith materials in March 1983 concerning staff analysis of 
genealogy and ilddresses. These were specially prepared in response to their 
request. 

, 
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Initiation of the comment period continued to be delayed after the response to 
the Samish Freedom of Information Act Request, pending resolution of the Samish 
appeal of t:le withholding of certain documents containing materials of a 
private or :~redecisional nature from the documents requested for release. An 
October 30, 19:~4, ruling by the Office of the Solicitor upheld the withholding 
of all but one category of these documents. The remaining category, notes of 
field interv:Lew research, had been withheld for reasons of privacy and 
confidentiali':Y and to protect the Branch of Acknowledgment and Research's 
ability to cI)nduct such research in future cases. The fieldnotes were remanded 
to the Burl!au for further consideration under advice contained in the 
Solicitor's Ifemorandum of Opinion. Copies of the fieldnotes, edited in accord 
with the So:.icitor's advice, were provided to the Samish on January 8, 1986. 
As a result oj: another Samish appeal, a release of additional materials from 
the fieldnotE~s was made September 23, 1986, based on revised guidance from the 
Solicitor's oUice. 

The period je)r comment on the proposed finding began January 8, 1986, with the 
release of the fieldnotes. An extension of the comment period until August 7 
was made in May 1986 at the request of the Samish, because of the death of the 
researcher pleparing the Samish response to the proposed finding. Additional 
requests for malterials under the Freedom of Information Act were received 
June 3, July 30, and August 15, 1986. A further extension of the comment 
period, until December 1, was made August 1, 1986, as a result of a request 
from the SaD.ish through their representative in Congress. This was to allow 
for consideration in their response of materials released to them as a result 
of their latest requests or as a result of their appeal concerning the 
fieldnotes. The Bureau agreed in September, 1986 to close the comment period 
before Decembe~r 1 if the petitioner requested this. A request to close the 
comment perioal was received November 21, too late to close the comment period 
earlier than the previously established date. 

Samish Respons~ to the Proposed Finding 

The petitioner submitted a response to the proposed finding on August 7, 1986, 
consisting of a narrative with supporting exhibits, anthropological and other 
reports, and a summary of a social survey of a sample of their membership. 
Slightly corrected versions of the anthropological reports were submitted 
September 16. Additional materials were submitted by letter of November 20. 
The latter consisted of additional analysis of data from the social survey, an 
updated address list of the membership, and some genealogical materials. 

The November 20 submission resulted from a November 7, 1986 meeting between 
acknowledgment staff researchers, the Samish chairman, and the petitioner's 
most recent res,earcher to discuss the proposed finding. This meeting was held 
as a result ~f a request from the Samish through the offices of Representative 
Swift of Wasllin'!1ton State and was attended by a member of the Congressman's 
staff. The me,eting was held to discuss possible additional data or arguments 
that could b~ provided to the Branch of Acknowledgment and Research prior to 
the beginning o:f their evaluation of the Samish response and preparation of a 
recommended final determination. Based on a cursory review of the materials 
submitted in AU!1ust and discussions in and before the meeting with the Samish 
chairman and re:;earcher, the Branch staff identified additional data which it 
believed woulli be useful in making the final determination and which could 
strengthen thl~ petitioner's arguments~ The petitioner by letter of November 20 
informed the Bureau that they had changed their initial decision and had 
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decided to decline to submit any additional data beyond a limited additional 
analysis of t~e social survey and a few other items. These were submitted with 
the November 2) letter. 

The Acknowled'~ment staff had previously met with the petitioner's chairman in 
January 1986 and in February 1986 with Dr. Wayne Suttles, who has aided the 
petitioner's:esearch, to discuss the proposed finding and the kinds of 
evidence that might be suitable to respond to it. In July 1986 a telephone 
discussion on the same subject was held between an Acknowledgment staff member 
and the peti ticmel:' s attorney, chairman, and present researcher. 

Other Responsen to the Proposed Finding 

Since the prc)posed finding was published, letters in support of acknowledgment 
of the Samisll were received from several individuals and from the Pacific 
Northwest Regl.onal Council of the American Friends Service Committee and the 
Church Council, of Greater Seattle. These letters, however, contained little or 
no new evider~e or argument not already considered in the proposed finding. A 
memorandum of support of acknowledgment was received in 1983 from the former 
Superintendent of: the Western Washington Agency, who had participated in a 1974 
evaluation br the Bureau of the eligibility of the Samish and other 
unrecognized ~'estern Washington tribes for recognition. The petitioner's 
August 7 submissicln includes a more detailed affidavit from this individual. 

A letter oppcsing acknowledgment of the Samish and the other unrecognized 
western Washingto'n petitioners was submitted August 2, 1983, by the law firm of 
Bell and Ingram, representing the recognized Tulalip Tribes of Washington. 
Enclosed with it was testimony given by the Tulalip Tribes at a July 21, 1983, 
Senate Select Indian Committee oversight hearing on the Acknowledgment 
process. It contained an argument that the 1979 decision in u.s. ~ Washington 
that the Samish were not a political continuation of the treaty-signer 
precluded the Department from making a decision on acknowledgment under 25 CFR 
83. It contained no significant evidence concerning whether or not the Samish 
met the requirements of the regulations themselves. 

Summary of the ~roposed Finding 

The proposed finding concluded that the Samish met criteria a, d, f and g of 
the Acknowledgnent regulations. Criterion a was met because various entities 
with some links to each other and some consistency in membership had been 
identified as Samish throughout history. Criterion d, submission of a 
governing docwDen't and criteria for membership, was technically complied with, 
although there wlere some deficiencies in the group's statement of membership 
criteria. On:ly 9 percent of the membership was enrolled with a recognized 
tribe, hence I:riterion f was met. The group was found to have not been 
terminated or forbidden the Federal relationsbip by act of Congress, hence it 
met criterion g. 

The membership olE the group was found to consist predominantly of Indian 
descendants whc) bad not maintained substantial social contact with each other 
nor formed or :bel!D part of a cohesive Indian community since the 19th century. 
The independen1: Samish village which existed in the 19th century dissolved in 
the first dec~lde of the 20th century and it was concluded that its members 
merged into the Lummi and Swinomish Reservation communities in the succeeding 
decades. Thel't!f()re, the group was found to not meet criterion b of the 
regulations. 
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Separate politi.cal functioning derived from the independent village was 
concluded to have gradually ended in the 1920s and 1930s, as the older 
generation of le!aders died and the Samish gradually became part of the emerging 
reservation c~om~unities and their institutions. The present petitioner 
organization and earlier organizations formed in 1913 and 1926 were primarily 
for claims turposes and did not function as tribal political authority for 
their members, most of whom had little affiliation with each other outside of 
the context of these limited organizations. 

Based on the genealogical evidence available for the proposed finding, 42 
percent of the petitioner's membership were unable to satisfactorily document 
Samish Indian ancestry for acknowledgment purposes. Therefore the petitioner 
was found to not meet the requirement in criterion e that the membership 
consist of individuals tracing ancestry from the historic tribe or from 
historic tribes which had combined and formed a single autonomous entity. 
Twenty-two percent of the membership was found to have only ancestry from the 
Noowhaha tribe. Another 10 percent was found to have other Indian ancestry, 
and the Indian ancestry of the remaining 10 percent was undetermined. 

Summary of the_Final Determination 

The proposed finding concluded that the Samish did not meet criteria b, c, 
and e of th~ Acknowledgment regulations (25 erR 83). The arguments and 
evidence pres'~nted, and re-evaluation of previously available data, do not 
provide a ba:5is for changing the conclusion in the proposed finding that the 
Samish petitil)ner does not meet criteria b, c and e. It is determined 
therefore tha: the Samish do not meet three of the seven criteria for Federal 
acknowledgment and, therefore, do not meet the requirements for Federal 
acknowledgment as an Indian tribe. 

Results of a survey of a sample of the membership to measure the degree of 
social interac:tion within the group were submitted by the Samish in response to 
the conclusi~l that most of the membership had little social contact with each 
other. Bec~lse of deficiencies in design of the survey and because the sample 
was unrepreselltative in one important respect, the survey data did not provide 
an adequate ]lasis to conclude that extensive social interaction occured within 
the membershi)l clOd that the membership formed a community. Most of the survey 
questions foc\lsed on participation in formal activities of the organization or 
were ambiguou~; lri th regard to the kinds of acti vi ties being measured. The 
sample of re!IpOIldents was disproportionately made up of present or former 
members of tlLe councilor employees or their immediate relatives. Despite 
this, between a third and a half of those responding to the questions indicated 
no activity C~ none beyond their immediate family. Responses to some of the 
questions did i~ldicate the probability of a significant degree of interaction 
characteristic clf a tribal community among the limited portion of the 
membership whct lived on or were derived from a reservation. Responses to a few 
of the questj emsI did indicate some wider interaction between families, but the 
limited degree of this, together with the limitations of the questions and 
sample, did rot provide a basis for changing the conclusions in the proposed 
finding that the present-day membership did not meet the requirements of 
criterion b. 

Insufficient evidence was presented that the portion of the membership that was 
enrolled on a reservation or derived from such families was socially distinct 
from the reser~'ation communities they were associated with. There was somewhat 
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better evidence than previously that a sharp distinction is made on the Lummi 
Reservation, but no significant additional evidence concerning the Swinomish 
Reservation. It was found further that the percentage of the membership who 
were socially part of an Indian community, as opposed to Indian descendants 
with little or no contact or affiliation with such a community, was larger than 
had been considered. The proposed finding determined that 9 percent of the 
membership was also enrolled with a recognized tribe. However, the percentage 
of the membership from these family lines, or else from a Samish family line 
enrolled in or affiliated with a Canadian band, was 23 percent. An additional 
7 percent were Noowhaha associated with reservation communities or Canadians 
whose specifi= Indian ancestry was undetermined. Survey data submitted with 
the response tended to support the conclusion in the proposed finding that the 
Samish familie~ maintained substantial contact with each other. 

The petitione:: contended that the almost universal marriage to non-Indians for 
the past sevl~ral generations by the Indian descendant portion of the memberhip 
was equivalen:: to the aboriginal Samish cultural pattern and that therefore 
this should I~'t be considered as evidence of a lack of cohesiveness as a 
community. ~~he aboriginal pattern of almost universal marriage outside the 
tribe, at lea!;t among the higher-ranking families, functioned in an intertribal 
system to pr01'ide a network of kinship-based social ties influencing residence, 
economics and alliance. It was in no way comparable to marriage outside Indian 
society, dispE!rsed among a vastly larger population, which created no such 
ties. There was little new data concerning the social character of the Indian 
descendants in the past. 

The response contained comparisons of the interpretation of several aspects of 
the Samish case with interpretations of purportedly similar situations in other 
Acknowledgment findings. The petitioner's contention that the Samish case had 
not been treated in a comparable fashion was not accurate, and was found in 
most instances to be based on a misinterpretation or misstatement of the 
findings in the other cases. The response incorrectly stated that, unlike 
other cases, only formal organization was evaluated in judging the existence of 
tribal political process. Both formal and informal processes were evaluated to 
the extent the limited data made possible. The limited function of the several 
Samish organizations, to pursue claims, was not found comparable to other cases 
where a tribe with functioning political processes pursued claims as one 
activity. The extent of marriage within the group or with other Indian groups 
was not comparable to that in other Acknowledgment cases which were determined 
to be eligible of acknowledgment. Other comparisons are discussed in the 
following secti"ns of this report. 

In the proposl!d finding, many of the individual family lines had been found to 
lack adequate evidence of ancestry from the historic Samish tribe. Based on 
additional evil~ence, it is concluded that for two additional family lines the 
preponderance t)f evidence now supports a conclusion that they can trace their 
ancestry to the historic Samish tribe. It was determined further that the 
ancestor of ~l additional, Noowhaha family line had probably been incorporated 
into the Saminh tribe in historic times. This family is therefore considered 
to be of ances1:ry from the historic tribe. The total of the membership meeting 
the requirement!; of criterion e has changed therefore from 58 to 74 percent. 

No evidence ww; 
the traditional 
extent as latE! 

presented in the proposed finding supporting a conclusion that 
Samish leaders who may have continued to function to some 
as the 19405 were the leaders of the vast majority of the 
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membership of the 1926 and 1951 organizations, most of whom were Indian 
descendants (as characterized above) or Canadian Indians, or that traditional 
leaders contiuued to function after the 1940s. No evidence was presented to 
support a cOILclusion that the present petitioner organization, formed in 1951, 
had functionecl as a tribal political body and would meet the requirements of 
criterion c. The new and re-evaluated data provided clearer evidence that a 
nonreservation Samish community persisted for a longer period after the end of 
the New GuemES village soon after 1900 than previously had been apparent. It 
also tended to support a conclusion that traditional Samish leaders within the 
Swinomish Reservation community functioned both within the reservation's 
emerging political institutions and as leaders of the Indian community Samish 
as well and that: this continued to some degree until the 19405. 

; 
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III. CRITERION II - SOCIAL COHESION AND COMMUNITY 

Samish Responf;~ 

In response to the proposed finding that the Samish membership did not 
constitute a "c:ommunity" under the regulations, and therefore did not meet 
criterion b, the Samish presented several kinds of arguments and evidence. The 
evidence consi.sted primarily of results of a survey taken of a sample of the 
membership tc determine the kinds and degree of social interaction occurring 
within the ~resent-day group. The Samish arguments included comparisons with 
treatment of community "cohesion" in other acknowledgment determinations, with 
particular reg'ard to patterns of marriage outside the membership and the 
geographic distribution of the group's members. The response also presented 
arguments based on the nature of intermarriage and community among the Samish 
aboriginally and examined the concept of community itself from a general 
perspective. 

Discussion of :ommunity 

The Samish requ'est a definition of standards for community, asking in part how 
much and what kind of social interaction distributed in what manner among the 
membership ar~ necessary for a group to meet criterion b. Because of the wide 
variance amO.lg petitioners in size, social structure, geographical and 
historical ci:~cumstances, cultural background, and the like, it is not possible 
or appropriatl~ to define a simple, universal, and especially a quantitative 
standard for community which would be applicable to all cases. The general 
characteristic:; discussed below are essential (and applicable across a 
diversity of :;ituations) to insure the "tribal character" of the petitioner and 
that it is Ilaintaining group interaction, i.e., that the petitioner is more 
than a group of descendants having little or no social connection with each 
other. 

Certain kinds 01: interaction are characteristic of a tribal community (as well 
as other kinctl; of small, close-knit communities). The kinds of relationships 
are ones of social intimacy (rather than distance) and importance--e.g., 
kinship, ClOSE! triendship, etc., or ones that may involve religion. They are 
not predominaI,tll' or solely formal or casual ones. This interaction is 
frequently en\bodied in part in social institutions such as kinship 
organization, economic relationships, regular gatherings, events or 
celebrations, cLOdi the like. Relationships are "multiplex," i.e., there are 
multiple and varied kinds of relationships between individuals. In contrast, 
members of a formal organization normally have only common relationships 
deriving from their membership and participation in the organization and 
interact only i~~ the context of that organization's activities. 

There characteI'istically are differences in "how tribal community members 
interact with each other compared with their interaction with non-members-
i.e., certain kinds of important interaction are treated differently when 
non-members are involved, or are less frequent or less desirable (e.g., in some 
societies, marriage, eating dinner at your house, seeing a person dressed 
informally, discussion of certain topics, etc.). This does not preclude 
substantial or even frequent interactions of some kinds with nonmembers. There 
may even be some limited extension of some intimate relationships outside the 
community. 
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Geographical propinquity a is not in itself a requirement for acknowledgment, 
though it may be an indicator of community (see discussion below of comparisons 
with other cases). The degree and kind of social interaction occurring between 
group members is the essential factor. Interaction among members may be 
evaluated in tne light of geographic factors influencing it. 

Interaction oE the nature described is normally broadly distributed among the 
membership in tribal communities. That is, significant interaction occurs not 
just within Ll1UIIediate families or close kinsmen only but across family lines 
and other so,:ial subdivisions. Although the major portion of the membership 
characteristic~llly is involved in such group interaction, less than 100 percent 
of a group normdly exhibits the tight interaction that might ideally be seen. 
The concept I):E social "core" used in some findings takes into account some of 
this variance in degree of interaction within a group. Most "non-core" members 
have significant connection with the core, if not with each other. There is 
also charactmrifltically substantial variance between individuals wi thin 
families, betwE~.!D families, and over periods of time. 

"Core Group" 

It was concll.ded in the proposed finding that the Samish membership did not 
have a "core group." A portion of the membership consisted of certain family 
lines which, it was concluded, had continued to function within Indian society 
and had maintained substantial social interaction among themselves. It was 
concluded further, however, that this constituted only a very small percentage 
of the group, i.e., the 9 percent enrolled with a recognized tribe (in this 
case the Swinclmish and Lummi Reservations), and that historically these 
families had become socially part of the reservation communities in which they 
have resided. As is the case on many reservations where there are members 
derived from more than one tribe, identity as Samish still functioned in some 
contexts and at some times. However, it was concluded that those reservation 
Samish enrolled with the petitioner did not constitute a group that was 
distinct from the reservation community as a whole. 

The Samish case differs from the acknowledgment cases where a social "core" was 
identified. In other cases, there were "core" and the "noncore" populations 
which were drawn from the same. immediate family lines. That is, part of 
particular families were in close interaction with other parts of the tribe, 
while other plrts of the same families maintained significantly less contact, 
often for geolraphical reasons. They did, however, have significant ties to 
their own relltives within the core. Families living away from the home 
community usuLLly included older members who had lived originally in the home 
community. III contrast, the Samish membership contains two different sets of 
families. Onl~ set were non-reservation Indian descendants with few kin or 
other ties am')ng themselves or other direct evidence of nonformal interaction. 
All but the 'rery oldest individuals were several generations from an ancestor 
who had lived in an Indian community. This set of families was further judged 
to have littlu ()r no contact with the Indian community (Le., reservation) 
Samish (outside I)f some contact in formal, organizational contexts). 

Re-evaluation of the evidence indicates that the Samish family lines 
historically a!I!;oc:iated with reservations or Indian communities constitute 
approximately ;:3 percent of the Samish membership. (About a quarter of the 23 
percent is acc:()uuted for by a Samish family enrolled or affiliated with a 
Canadian Reser,'o). Only 29 percent of these reservation Samish are enrolled 

-', 
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with either the Lummi or Swinomish reservations or on a Canadian reserve. This 
population is thus considerably larger than it was characterized in the 
proposed finding, where it appeared that only the 9 percent of the membership 
enrolled with a reservation fell into this category. An additional 7 percent 
of the membership are Noowhaha associated with the Lummi or Upper Skagit tribes 
or Canadians whose specific Indian ancestry could not be established. 

The petitioner, however, has presented no substantial new evidence to counter 
the evidence used in the proposed finding that those individuals associated 
with the multi-tribal Swinomish Reservation do not constitute a distinct group 
within that reservation community. Some of those families associated with the 
Lummi Reservation reportedly live in a distinct area and experience substantial 
social distin:tion from the Lummi membership. A small amount of additional 
evidence to support this was submitted in the response. However, members of 
these families have held political office or jobs with the Lummi Reservation 
gbvernment an,i have also participated prominently in the Shaker church on that 
reservation. 

It is not elltirely certain why so many of these families are not enrOlled on 
the reservatil)DS when parents or close relatives are. Many do not appear to be 
resident on ':be reservation, though living nearby. The Swinomish Tribe's 
enrollment cr:.teria limit access to membership by individuals not born to 
reservation rE~sidents, even when substantial ties to the reservation community 
exist. TherE! is, overall, still not sufficient evidence that these family 
lines living (In or affiliated with either reservation, whether enrolled or not, 
constitute a dlStinct group from the rest of the reservation community. 

The proposed iinding also concluded that interaction between reservation Indian 
and descendant family lines was largely limited to formal contexts, i.e., 
annual meetin\js and the like. A few of the Indian descendant individuals who 
were highly active in the formal organization of the petitioner were exceptions 
to this. Tte oral history data presented in the response as well as in the 
petition were limited, but appear to support this conclusion concerning the 
Indian descendalnts in the past as well. Descriptions of attendees at weddings 
and similar events of reservation families did not include Indian descendants. 
The survey data submitted (see below) do not satisfactorily demonstrate 
substantial present-day interaction between the two groups of families. 

Geographical Distribution 

The petitioner's response devotes considerable attention to the degree of 
geographic dispersal of its membership, arguing that it is comparable to the 
distribution found in the membership of other groups acknowledged under 25 eFR 
83 and also with some recognized tribes. As the response itself notes, 
however, in other acknowledgment cases, such as Grand Traverse Ottawa and 
Timbi-Sha Shosbone, a home settlement remaiBed, as well as a social core of 
membership. NJnresidents, not necessarily "non-core" socially, were relatively 
recent outmigrants from the home settlement (see also above). Thus the 
geographical distribution of the membership expressed as a percentage of 
members within a geographic radius by the Samish response is not necessarily 
equivalent to that found elsewhere. No social (or geographic) core was 
established to exist in the Samish case (see above). Nor, as discussed 
elsewhere, was it shown that social interaction as a community was and had been 
occurring within the 74 percent of the membership that, the petition indicated, 
was, living wi':hin a 60 mile radius of Samish Island. The response gave a 
figure of 78 pe:~cellt within 90 miles of Anacortes. 
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The response ar~rues further that the aboriginal settlement pattern of the 
Samish was mClre dispersed and involved considerably more mobility and fluidity 
than that of Dlany other North American Indian tribes. It was not demonstrated, 
however, that the current Samish membership maintains a pattern of social 
contact and assclciated social institutions equivalent to that extant in the 
pre-treaty peliod. Although fluid in composition, villages and tribal units 
(of a nonpolitical nature) were identifiable (Suttles 1951; Riley n.d.). 

Survey Data on Social Interaction 

In response tel the proposed finding that most of the membership had little or 
no interaction or contact with each other, the petitioner conducted a telephone 
survey of a sample of 60 of its membership. The questionnaire for the survey 
consisted of eight questions intended to measure social interaction within the 
membership. 

The petitioner indicated that some bias could be expected in any telephone 
survey because people without telephones may differ in some respect from the 
population as a whole. The sample of individuals, although not stratified by 
family line,. ~as reasonably representative of family lines and of reservation 
Samish versus Indian descendants. The sample, however, contained a 
disproportionat~ number of individuals who had been officers (e.g., councilor 
committee memb,!rs) or employees of the organization (about one-third of the 
sample) or their immediate families (an additional one-third). Thus two-thirds 
of the sample Wt!re persons who could be expected to be disproportionately in 
contact with and knowledgeable about the petitioner, especially about 
organizational activities. Such individuals could be expected to show a 
relatively hi~l rate of interaction and participation in response to questions, 
like those on the survey, which tended to measure participation in formal 
activities of the Samish organization itself rather than social interaction 
within a community. Addresses were missing for about 20 percent of those on 
the address ll.st submitted with the response. Few of the latter individuals 
were included ill the survey. 

The questions on the survey present some deficiencies for generating useful 
data concerninr community interaction. Several of the questions were directed 
at, or appearE·d likely to elicit responses about, participation only in a 
narrow sense, t.e., about the formal activities of the Samish organization 
(e.g., council meetings, programs, education classes, etc.). In addition, the 
meanings of sc~e of the terms used in the questions were ambiguous, and no 
followup questiclns were used to clarify the types of interaction meant by a 
respondent in bis answer. Information on frequency of interaction and 
distribution of an individual's activities over time was very limited. In its 
November 7 meeting with the Samish, the Acknowledgment staff requested a more 
adequate survey and offered to provide detailed suggestions. This offer was 
declined by the Samish by their letter of November 20. 

Despite the large proportion of the sample active or previously active in 
tribal offices and the like, between a third and a half of the sample indicated 
no interaction or none outside their immediate family in their responses to six 
of the questions. (Two questions did not allow for this distinction). The 
data indicated that the individuals answering in this manner were more or less 
the same for each of the six questions, but the presentation of the data did 
not allow confirnation of this. 
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Twenty-two of the 60 surveyed answered that they had never attended meetings 
(question 2) and 23 stated they were not active in "tribal matters" (question 
1) . Twenty-one had not contacted the tribal office for any of the reasons 
listed with question 7. Concerning who they knew that was "active in the 
tribe" (questj.on 6), 30 either named only someone from their immediate family 
or named no one. In response to question 8, which asked what other families 
the respondent clr his family "was involved with," 30 named either none or only 
their own fan.ily line. Question 5, concerning attendance at "traditional 
social or religious gatherings," had the smallest number of respondents with no 
significant interaction, 19. This reflected the much higher proportion of the 
"reservation Salmish" families who responded positively in comparison to the 
other questions. 

Question 1 asked if the respondent was "active in tribal matters," and included 
a list of activities, all but one clearly involving organizational activities. 
(It was not possible to determine for this or any of the questions how many 
responses a particular individual made). Seventeen of the 38 answering yes to 
this question, including some reservation Samish, named "tribal council" and 
"council meetings." The proposed finding did not dispute that some members of 
reservation Samish families have been active in organizational affairs. 

Questions 2 and 3 asked, respectively, if the respondent attended "tribal 
meetings" and if they voted at these meetings. This is clearly confined to 
formal orqanizltional activities. Twenty-two and 23 out of 60, respectively, 
responded nega:ively to these questions. Positive responses were reasonably 
well distributl~d across family lines and in themselves, were it not for the 
unrepresentativ4! sample, would give some indication of a reasonably high level 
of activity ill the organization itself. No data were presented concerning 
frequency of attendance or distribution over time, making the responses 
effectively thn "best case," i.e., rare attendance and close involvement, and 
present and past a<:tivity, were classified the same. 

Question 6 asb2d who the respondent knew who was "active in the tribe." 
Question 8 asl:E2d what Samish families or individuals the respondent had "any 
involvement with." Neither of these phrases has a clear meaning. The nature 
of the contact in question 8 was not clear, given the phrasing of the 
questions, tho\,gh it appears to be the IIIost likely of any of the survey 
questions to n~asure informal interaction within the membership of the group. 
It was not pcssible to determine how many from each line had named other 
families, nor whe,ther they named one or many individuals in the other family. 
In response to l,oth of the questions, 30 individuals either named no one (9 and 
11 respectively) or only someone from their own family line. Thus half showed 
no significant contact. Among the other 30, contact outside of the 
respondent's own family line was reasonably broad and well distributed, with 
very similar patterns in response to both questions. A reasonable amount of 
contact of some kind among this part of the sample occurred between Indian 
descendant and reservation Samish lines. 

Question 7, concerning whether the tribal office was contacted, reflected only 
formal organizational activities. There was no measure of frequency or when 
contact was made. Much of the contact was in person. The most frequent reason 
given was "tribal business," which was not defined. Like question 2, the 
responses here would suggest a reasonably high level of activity within the 
organization but the character of the sample and the lack of time and frequency 
measures prevent verification of this. 
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Question 5 asked about attendance at "traditional social or religious 
gatherings," with three religious and four social categories provided. 
Consistent wjth the proposed finding, the reservation Samish showed a higher 
response to this than any other question. All fifteen of them in the sample 
responded positively and had a much higher rate of participation in traditional 
religious activities than did the descendants. A maximum of seven Indian 
descendants (c)f a total of 45) responded positively about participation in one 
of the traditional religious activities. Indian descendant participation in 
"social gatherings" (excluding funerals) was considerably higher, though still 
a little less: than the reservation Samish. The category of "funeral" did not 
distinguish be,tween those of immediate family and those of distant kin or other 
family lines, hence the significance of these responses could not be 
determined. Nineteen of 45 descendants indicated no involvement in any 
activity. 

Responses to question 5 come closest to providing good evidence of social 
interaction within the membership which would reflect a community. 
Nonetheless, a third of the respondents had no activity, even given the nature 
of the sample. .A stronger conclusion cannot be reached, given the responses to 
the other qu~stions which either do not appropriately address community 
interaction or indicate a low level of social interaction within the group. 

Question 4 a:;keti for the respondent' s "major source of information on Samish 
affairs." The latter term was undefined. Categories for response were 
supplied. ~) provision was included for having "no major source" and the data 
do not indicate whether or not there were any non-respondents. Individuals 
frequently nruled more than one source. Fifty-one members named the newsletter 
as a source .anti 37 named "family members." Only 11 named "other Samish," a 
surprisingly mllall proportion given the large number who attended meetings and 
served on the c:ouncil. The data confirms the importance of the newsletter as a 
source, but I~t its exclusivity (only 13 named solely the newsletter). The 
responses do not indicate extensive communication between members, but the 
question is not wdl designed to examine this. 

In summary, tbe survey data had two major flaws, a focus on formal activities 
of the Samist. organization, which doesn't reflect the presence or absence of 
character as s. tI'ibal community, and a sample with a disproportionate number of 
individuals wte) were highly active in the organization. Despite the character 
of the samplE, between a third and a half of those sampled showed little or no 
activity of ~hatever kind. There was limited data suggesting some contact 
between desceDdant and reservation Samish families, but it does not distinguish. 
between widespread social interaction and contact with those full-blood 
individuals active in the organization itself. The latter has been 
characteristic of the Samish organization since its exception. The proposed 
finding's conclusion that the reservation Samish were relatively cohesive and 
culturally distinct is somewhat borne out by the survey. The data on 
participation in "traditional" activities supports this characterization of 
these families and lends some support to the petitioner's claim of activity of 
this kind by the descendants as well. Overall, the survey data does not 
support a change in the proposed finding that the Samish membership does not 
form a distinct community wit~in which significant interaction occurs, and has 
occurred, frequ~ntly and involves most of the membership. 
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Intermarriage 

The proposed fi,nding concluded that among the Indian descendant families there 
had been es~entially no intermarriage with each other, with other Samish 
families or lrith other Indians since the initial marriage between a pioneer 
white man ar.d an Indian woman in the 1860's or 1870's. This pattern of 
consistently marrying non-Indians applied to about 75 percent of the current 
membership and was part of the data that formed the basis for the conclusion 
that most of the membership had little social connection or ties with a tribal 
body. Ancillary data indicated that while some kin ties may have been 
maintained wi.th immediate relatives within Indian society in the first 
generation or two, the descendants of these marriages lived and functioned as 
non-Indians within non-Indian society and were identified by that society as 
non-Indians. 

The Samish argue that marriage outside the tribe was the standard social 
pattern in aboriginal Coast Salish Indian society and that therefore their 
current intermarriage patterns were consistent with aboriginal ones and could 
not be used to show a lack of community. Based on standard ethnographic 
sources for the area, the proposed finding did conclude that in pre-treaty 
times marriage outside the winter village and the tribe was very common, and 
was probably the preferred practice for high-ranking families. It provided the 
basis for ac:ess to fishing rights, alternate residence and alliance across 
wide areas. It was thus the basis of social connections of long standing, 
fundamental t, the functioning of the society. While ties were thus spread 
over a wide area, they were nonetheless multiple and reinforcing, in part 
because of t,le large number occurring over many generations and with multiple 
ties between the same kinship groups and households. To a large degree, 
intertribal m,!rriage remains a standard practice within Indian communities in 
the Puget Sou~i region. 

The function of intermarriage aboriginally in Coast Salish cultures was to 
establish and maintain a wide set of strong, important social relations, based 
on kinship, ilcross a wide area, extending well beyond the loosely defined 
political and tl~ibal units characteristic of the area. All available evidence 
indicates thai: post-contact intermarriage with whites had no such function 
(except for il few in the first decade or two of post-treaty times) and created 
no such SOCiill ties. Diffused in the much larger non-Indian population and 
less close-kn:.t non-Indian society, with no body of institutions based on such 
kinship rightH, and cutting across the major social barrier between Indian and 
non-Indian soc::iety, there is no reason to believe that the almost universal 
marriages out~lide Indian family lines, for multiple generations, were in any 
way equivalent to aboriginal patterns. 

In the propo!led finding, the lack of intermarriage within the membership or 
into Indian (:()mDlunities supported the other data indicating a lack of social 
cohesion and community. However, this would not be as significant if there 
were other, !:1:rcmg data showing the existence of a "community" as discussed 
above. The petitioner provides a number of comparisons with treatment of 
marriage outsjde the tribe in other acknowledgment findings, contending that 
treatment of this in other cases was not consistent with that in the Samish 
proposed findjng. Their characterization of the cited cases is not correct. 
In the Jamestown Clallam case, marriage outside the tribe was noted as an 
aboriginal pattern, as it was in Samish. Extensive marriage with non-Indians 
was a phenomenon of recent rather than early generations in the Jamestown 
families, and wa.s neither "excused" nor considered to support the tribe's 

United States Department of the Interior, Office of Federal Acknowledgement SMI-V001-D006 Page 14 of 34 



14 

meeting the a.cknowledgment criteria. A similar situation existed and a similar 
interpretatior. was made in the case of the Tunica-Biloxi. The early 
"half-breed" c:olIlmuni ty from which the Poarch Band of Creeks is derived was 
unequivocally a part of the early Creek Nation, and was culturally and socially 
quite distinct: from non-Indian society. The Timbi-Sha Shoshone and Grand 
Traverse ottawa were tightly intermarried communities which still maintained 
extensive, abctriginally derived practices of marriage to related tribes or 
bands, with little intermarriage with non-Indians. 

The Noowhaha (or "Stick Samish") 

The proposed finding concluded that Samish and Noowhaha had been distinct 
tribes. The relationship between the Noowhaha and the Samish was a factor in 
two portions jf the proposed finding. One portion concerned criterion e, which 
requires descendancy from an historic tribe, or tribes which had historically 
"60mbined and functioned as an autonomous entity." The other portion was 
concerned wit:l the character of the membership enrolled in the 1926 Samish 
organization .lnd the significance of this to criteria b (community) and c 
(political auth'ority). 

Two of the ::nd:lan descendant families and two reservation families could 
demonstrate ol\ly Noowhaha ancestry. They were thus included in the 42 percent 
of the membel~ship which was found to not trace ancestry from the historic 
Samish tribe. Some other families, including some individuals who sometimes 
identified thE!mselves as Noowhaha, had mixed Samish and Noowhaha ancestry, and 
were not coullted in this 42 percent. Because of the social character of the 
Indian descen~.ants tracing to Noowhaha, there was no basis for determining that 
their individt:al families might nonetheless have become incorporated into the 
post-treaty ~am:i.sh tribe (and their descendants thereby qualify under 
criterion e) (see Section IV). As a consequence, the Noowhaha Indian 
descendants were concluded to form part of the large body of Indian descendants 
enrolled in the Samish organizations formed after 1925, but not -to be 
substantially connected with a functioning Samish tribal body. 

It is clear from the data in the petition and that developed by the 
Acknowledgment staff in preparing the proposed finding that, regardless of the 
character of any merging which may have occurred, a sharp distinction was made 
within the 1913, 1926, and 1951 Samish organizations between Samish and those 
identified as Noowhaha who were within the membership. Examples include the 
idea of "putting the two Samishes together" in the 1913 Northwest Federation 
Branch, appointment of a special Noowhaha representative in the 1926 
organization, extensive discussion in the 1950s whether to enroll Noowhaha, and 
temporary movements in the 1970s and 1980s by members of the Samish 
organization tl) .assert Noowhaha status as a separate tribe. The petitioner' s 
response inclulies no information contesting this conclusion and contains some 
data about this distinction not dissimilar -from that used for the proposed 
finding. 

The petitioner's Iresponse acknowledges the correctness of the conclusion in the 
proposed findillg that in historic times many of the Noowhaha became integrated 
into the Uppel: Skagit, a recognized tribe. Noowhaha presence in that tribe 
from the early 20th century was not referred to in the petition. Re-evaluation 
of the previous data also indicated that some of the few reservation Noowhaha 
enrolled in thE! current organization were probably socially affiliated with the 
reservation Sam:.:;h while others were probably not. 

United States Department of the Interior, Office of Federal Acknowledgement SMI-V001-D006 Page 15 of 34 



15 

In its respoIll)e to the proposed finding, the petitioner offers no rebut tal to 
the conclusioII that the Noowhaha language was distinct from Samish (and thus at 
least somewhcl1: indicati ve of social distinction) and that there were 
differences In their economies. The response stresses the amount of 
intermarriage and economic cooperation between the two tribes. The proposed 
finding reacted a similar conclusion. However, it did not find this 
substantially different than Samish relations with other tribes or intertribal 
relations else~here in the Puget Sound area. 

The response alIso confirms the proposed finding's conclusion that the Noowhaha 
had a distinctive relationship to the Samish, in that they had a distinctly 
lower social status. The response notes that this was not an uncommon 
relationship between tribal units in the Northwest. 

The response also offers, however, some evidence that more than a status 
difference was involved, i.e., a patron-client relationship in which the Samish 
protected the Noowhaha. The evidence submitted by the Samish initially, 
including some interview data taken in the 1950s, was re-examined by the 
Acknowledgment st,aff. Some of that interview data contained examples where 
non-Samish Indians characterized the two tribes as being a single entity or 
having combiMd (Suttles c.1946-50). In addition, there were several 
historical doc'u~ents where individual Noowhaha are referred to as "Samish," one 
by an indivi~lal clearly knowledgable about the tribes (McTaggart 1914), 
although most historical documents made the distinction. Thus there is some 
basis for conc:luding that in pre-treaty times the two had more than the usual 
degree of asso(:iation. Criterion e, however, contains the requirement that the 
tribes in que!;tion have combined ·as an autonomous political unit. The 
association be1ween the two tribes described in the response did not have this 
character. Ttlerefore, this historical linkage does not meet the requirements 
of criterion e. 

The discussion j.n the response, and in previous petition materials, of the 19th 
century New Guemes Samish village indicated it included some Noowhaha. 
Ethnographic aDd census data offered by the original petition and the response 
indicated that some individual Noowhaha families had thus become incorporated 
into the Samisbt tribe. This did not show a merging of the entirety of the two 
tribes into an autonomous unit, or into a single unit of any kind. The 
response also speculates that the rise of the Noowhaha leader Pateus in 
immediate pre-treaty times gave the Noowhaha higher status and thus increased 
intermarriage between them and the Samish. This did not show a political 
merginq and the anthropological report in the response did not claim one. 
Therefore the Samish and Noowhaha did not become merged into a single tribal 
political body in the period immediately before and after the 1855 Point Elliot 
Treaty whieb ma~ks the beginning of substantial non-Indian contact in the area, 
or in subsequent decades. 

The response a:rgues that historical combination of tribes was approached in a 
different manne:~ in the Tunica-Biloxi and Poarch Band of Creeks findings than 
in the Samish I:ase. In the Tunica case, an historical combination occurred by 
the 1820s, undel~ a single hereditary chief. This combination did not encompass 
all of the hilltorical Biloxi. The Creek Federation was a single, if somewhat 
decentralized, l~~litical body which began to incorporate villages from many 
tribes by the early 1700s. Neither case provides a parallel to the 
Noowhaha-Samish nalcltionship. 
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As discussed, some Noowhaha families, possibly more than can be identified, 
became incorpcrated into the Samish tribe in the latter 19th century. In the 
case of one of the Noowhaha-derived Indian descendant families, the 
Blackintons, the draft anthropological report written in preparation of the 
proposed finding speculated that the "founding" Noowhaha ancestor might have 
become affiliated with the Samish on Guemes Island in the later 19th century. 
Based on a re-evaluation of the previous evidence, plus minor additional 
evidence, we conclude that there is a reasonable basis for this conclusion. 
The ancestry of this family is therefore now considered to be included within 
the requirements of criterion e. This re-evaluation provided no basis for 
changing the cJnclusion in the proposed finding concerning the social character 
of the desceniants of this family line as not having maintained social 
affiliation witl a tribal body. 

The Distinction between Indian Descendants and Reservation Samish 

The proposed~inding concluded that the Indian descendants had little social 
cohesion withill themselves and little social contact with the reservation 
Indian familiell. It noted that a sharp distinction was made by individuals in 
the two categ()ries and that conflict had sometimes occurred between the two 
groups. The :lamish response argues that this distinction is comparable to the 
factional diviH:ioIlS noted within the Narragansett, Tunica-Biloxi and Grand 
Traverse OttawH tribes, all of which were found to meet the acknowledgment 
criteria. In 1he latter cases, the divisions were manifestations of consistent 
alignments of tribal members in political conflicts within a single 
tightly-knit s,ocial community. Factional members had many social ties 
connecting theDt. In the Samish case, a social distinction was made between 
Indian families a.nd a large body of people with little social connection with 
them or with each other. 

The 1926 "Samish Tribe" Enrollment 

The proposed finding concluded that the 1926 Samish Tribe organization, and the 
character of the enrollment of members therein, was "far beyond any concept of 
a tribal community." This was based in part on the fact that it included large 
numbers of Indian descendants, many of whom, further, had no apparent Samish 
tribal ancestry. Oral history concerning this and parallel enrollments of 
other Indian claims-oriented organizations in Washington State at the time 
indicated that the organizers did not see themselves as "enrolling a tribe." 
(The character of the 1926 organization is discussed further under criterion 
c). Further ~ata on this were requested from the Samish, but not supplied, 
during the perio~ f'or comment on the proposed finding. 

The response argues that this interpretation of the 1926 enrollment conflicts 
. wi th the inter:~retation made in the Jamestown Clallam case, in which a 1926 
roll prepared :)'1 the Clallams for claims purposes was treated as an enrollment 
of a well-defill,ed tribal community. In the Jamestown Clallam case, the 
enrollment was in fact narrowly limited by the committee of tribal leaders 
reviewing applit:ants to individuals maintaining tribal relations with the 
community. Many applicants of flawless Clallam ancestry were rejected. The 
Bureau, in acce])ting the roll, put on it a number of applicants rejected by the 
committee who haci been born in but had subsequently left the Clallam 
communities. '.:he character of the Clallam roll therefore appears to be the 
opposi te of the :.n6 Samish roll. 
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It is less clifficult to accept an interpretation that the 1926 enrollment 
represented individuals whom the older Samish on the enrollment committee 
regarded as related or otherwise connected with the reservation Samish than to 
conclude that it represented a community of Indians. Reexamination of the 
family history' of many of those enrolled in 1926 shows that the original Indian 
ancestor was often still living at that time or had died within the past 
decade. Thus the enrollment of descendants in these families may reflect a 
recognition of some kinship ties with those families, which were less distant 
than they became in the succeeding several generations. Since the 1926 
organization saw itself as "merging the two Samishes," this would explain the 
enrollment of Noowhaha descendants whether they were affiliated with a tribal 
community at tlat time or not. 
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IV. CRITERION C - TRIBAL POLITICAL AUTHORITY 

The proposed finding concluded that the Samish had not exercised tribal 
political influence or other authority over its members from earliest 
historical times until the present. It concluded that the'Samish tribe had 
continued to function as an autonomous political body from the time of the 1855 
Treaty until at least the first decade of the 20th century. with the 
dissolution of the independent village on Guemes Island in that era, most of 
the Samish ald the Samish leaders became residents on the Swinomish or Lummi 
Reservations. The proposed finding found that there was little indication of a 
consistently functioning Samish tribal political unit after about 1920, 
although therl~ was some degree of identified Samish leadership until at least 
1935. It cI):ncluded that as the multi-tribal population of the Swinomish 
Reservation increasingly came to form a unified community after about 1920, the 
surviving Sam:.sh leaders functioned within that context, including roles in 
formal organi::.itllons which arose within the reservation community. The Samish 
leadership ancl the reservation Samish were also active in the formation of the 
governmental institutions of the Swinomish Reservation and continued to 
participate in its institutions afterwards. 

The proposed finding concluded further that the 1926 Samish Tribe organization 
and the earlier Anacortes Branch of the Northwest Federation of Indian Tribes 
(formed in 1913) were not political organizations of the Samish as the petition 
had indicated. Virtually all of their recorded activities had to do with 
claims. The enrollment in the 1926 organization was concluded to be far 
broader (and clf a different character) than a tribal community (see above). 
Almost half of the enrolled membership were Indian descendants. Kany others 
were Canadian Indians of no known social connection with the Samish. Although 
some of the Samish reservation leaders played a dominant role in the 1926 
organization, there was no indication that most of the broad membership were 
their followers except within the narrow context of either of these 
organizations. 

The proposed Einl!ing concluded that there was no evidence that the large 
majority of t:le membership of the 1951 Samish Tribe organization, i.e., the 
petitioner, hall any contact with or role in the choosing of the leadership of 
the organizati.,n. It also concluded there was no evidence that most of the 
membership par':icipated in or contributed to the decisions formulated by the 
council. Bec.luse of the character of the membership, there was little ground 
for inferring such elements of tribal political process were occurring. No 
significant fac:tual evidence or argument was presented in the Samish response 
upon which to rU'-e~raluate these factual conclusions. 

The proposed iinding concluded that the 1926 organization ended in 1935 with 
the conclusion of: the Duwamish et ale claims case. The correlation of its 
initiation in 1926 and its end in 1935 with the beginning and ending of claims 
activities was pa~rt of the evidence that it did not have the broad political 
nature the petitioner appeared to claim for it. 

The proposed finding stated that no documentary record was found of leadership 
of the group aLfter the end of the 1926 Samish Tribe organization, even in 
records between 1935 and 1950 showing representation of other nonreservation 
groups in that era. The technical reports supporting the proposed finding 
found that the traditional leaders surviving into this era participated in the 
formation of th.e Swinomish Reservation tribal government formed in 1935 under 
the Indian Reorganization Act. There were very limited, general indications in 
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the oral histo,ry available for the proposed finding that there were meetings of 
some Samish which continued between 1935 and 1951. This evidence was far from 
sufficient to conclude the continuance of political process of a separate 
Samish tribe. 

There was no evidence available for the proposed finding that the 1951 
organization, had, outside of the relatively narrow functions of the 
organization, leaders which affected the members or were regarded by the 
membership as th,eir leaders or their representative. The response admitted the 
functions of th,e organization were initially to pursue the Samish claim filed 
that year before the Indian Claims Commission (Hansen et al 1986). The 
functions wer'~ somewhat broadened in later years to include seeking Federal 
acknowledgment and to administer various grants and programs, and the 
organization '~as at times treated by various agencies as representing Samish 
interests. 11nlike the traditional leadership which may have existed to a 
limited ext en': until the 1930s for the reservation Samish (see below), the 
leaders of tlle 1951 organization exercised no known influence in areas like 
dispute resolu1:ion, control of behavior or formation of group consensus. 

The response (:ontains some additional evidence concerning political functioning 
between 1900 and 1950. Most of the new information is oral history collected 
from living l.ndividuals. The response focuses largely on informal political 
leadership an~l processes, outside of formal organizations. No additional 
information, ~~d only limited argument, was presented concerning the proposed 
finding concl\lsion that the Samish Tribe organization formed in 1951 was not a 
political bodl', nor concerning the similar conclusion about the 1926 Samish 
tribe organization. 

The additional i.nformation in the response concerns the traditional leaders 
surviving after the dissolution of the New Guemes village. The response argues 
that many of the leaders discussed in the proposed finding continued to 
function as leaders of a distinct Samish group after that date, as well as 
functioning within the emerging governmental and social institutions of the 
Swinomish Reservation. In conjunction, it was shown that a more sizeable 
non-reservation Samish Indian population (i.e., not Indian descendants) 
continued to exist in larger numbers for a longer period than previously 
available data indicated (i.e., as late as the 1930s). 

The response contains a small amount of additional oral history that meetings 
of some undetermined kind continued in the interval between 1935 and 1950. It 
points out that the old leaders lived as late as 1948 and cites some examples 
of their leadership. The additional information in the response concerning the 
functioning of these traditional leaders, and the information indicating some 
kind of meetings after 1935, along with the additional information concerning 
Samish leaders nip between the end of the New Guemes village and 1935, provides 
some support for concluding that separate tribal political process among the 
"reservation" Samish may have continued until 1948. However, the examples 
cited in the response concerned only the reservation Samish and not the 
three-fourths 'Jf the membership (if this is judged by current enrollment) which 
was made up I)f Indian descendants. There was no evidence submitted that this 
political patt'~rn carried over into the 1951 organization, formed after the 
death of the l;ist of these traditional leaders, or that political influence was 
broadly exerci:3ed either by or outside this organization. The additional 
information w011ld not affect the proposed findings' conclusion concerning the 
nature of the In6 organization. 
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The response Ilrgues that the proposed finding focused too exclusively on formal 
organizations and ignored evidence of informal political processes, in contrast 
with other fj.ndings. The proposed finding on the Samish, and the staff 
research in pn~pration for it, considered all available evidence of any form of 
political pro('ess or structure. The petition presented only limited evidence 
concerning nc~formal political processes. It stressed the formal 
organizations, treating the 1926 Samish Tribe organization and the earlier 
Northwestern Federation Branch as the political organization of the Samish 
tribe at those times and the enrollment of the 1926 organization as 
representing the tribe's membership at that time. Some of the conclusions in 
the proposed finding therefore addressed these arguments. The response does 
not repeat the: assertions in the petition concerning the tribal political 
nature of these organizations. 

No additional information was offered concerning the conclusion that the vast 
majority of those enrolled in the 1926 Samish Tribe organization were not in a 
political relationship with the survlvlng traditional leaders, to whatever 
extent the latter continued functioning. This majority consisted of the many 
Indian descendints (about 50 percent), some Noowhaha, and four or five Canadian 
family lines. 

There is additional information and argument in the Samish response that one of 
the Canadian Eamilies enrolled in the 1926 organization (Underwood) maintained 
and maintains substantial contact with the Indian community Samish. This 
evidence SUppOl~tS a conclusion that this family probably maintained a political 
relationship wi1:ltl the Samish leaders in the 1920s and 1930s. 

The petitioner al~gues that in other findings, pursuit of claims was taken as 
positive evideIlce of the existence of tribal political process. In itself, the 
particular func!tion of pursuing a claim does not allow a distinction between an 
organization 01 j.ndividuals or descendants that might have been formed to 
pursue claims and a tribal body seeking to implement the wishes of its 
membership. ]n the Jamestown Clallam finding, cited by the petitioner, the 
actions taken by its council in pursuit of their claim was evaluated in the 
context of a c:le!ar tribal community with functioning political leadership 
encompassing all its members. 

The other comparisons made do not make clear the extent and kind of evidence of 
political proceSiS and authority used in those findings. The response's 
statement of comparison with the Poarch Band of Creeks case contains 
substantial inaccuracies. The pursuit of claims by the Creek Nation East of 
the Mississippi organization in the Poarch Creek case was not considered to be 
evidence that p10litical processes functioned within the Poarch community. The 
finding made a careful distinction between the Poarch community itself and the 
far larger and m.ore diffuse membership of the Creek Nation, which did, however, 
include most Poarch Band members. The finding also concluded that while the 
Poarch leadership played the major role in the Creek Nation organization, 
tribal political processes existed within the Poarch Band itself. The 
responses' compirison with the Narragansett finding states that "the only 
organized political activity of the Narragansetts from 1901 to 1934 had been 
'continued effort to pursue several land claims. '" This misstates the finding 
in that case. Tbe Narragansett determination contained a detailed discussion 
of political p:~ocesses and leaders between 1901 and 1934, an era when a 
formally constitllteci tribal council did not exist. 
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In the Gran~. Traverse Band case, continuity of political process was inferred 
for some era.s on the basis of clear, strong political process at the beginning 
and end of cLn era, together with limited data about political process within 
those time s~ans. There further was clear evidence of a very strongly defined, 
cohesi ve comDunity wi thin which this poli tical process occurred. In the 
finding on tcte Timbi-Sha Shoshone, a relatively culturally traditional Indian 
tribe, it waSi not the existence of a community as the response claims but the 
retention of a settlement in a specific area of Death Valley National Monument 
in the face of great pressures exerted against the tribe by the National Park 
Service that was cited as one of several bases for inferring political 
processes for maintainence of group consensus. 
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V. CRITERIO~ E - ANCESTRY FROM THE HISTORIC TRIBE 

Samish Respons~ 

The proposed finding reported that 42 percent of the group's members were 
unable to document Samish Indian ancestry to the satisfaction of the 
Secretary. Of this number, 32 percent were found to be Indians of other tribal 
ancestry, specifically Noowhaha 22 percent, Snohomish 3 percent, and Mitchell 
Bay 7 percent. An additional 10 percent were Indian but of undetermined 
ancestry. The petition asserted that the Noowhaha had combined with the Samish 
in the 1920s and that they have functioned as an autonomous entity since that 
time. The proposed finding, based on evidence initially presented and on staff 
research, did not support such a merger. Therefore, the 22 percent who were of 
Noowhaha ancestry could not be counted as descendants of the historic Samish 
tribe. 

The proposed finding, published in 1982, found that 58 percent of the 
petitioner's =urrent membership could establish their descent from the historic 
Samish tribe. The balance of the membership--42 percent--were unable to 
establish their descent from the historic tribe. Therefore, the petitioner 
was determined not to meet the requirements of criterion e. 

New evidence and arguments submitted by the petitioner have not provided 
sufficient eV:ldence to reverse the Bureau's preliminary finding that the Samish 
do not meet cl:iterion e. Evidence submitted, however, does support significant 
changes in pl:evious findings regarding individual family lines which trace to 
Mary Blackintoll, Boston Tom, and Cowegian. 

Evaluation of ~~mish Data 

Re-evaluation of the genealogical findings in light of new evidence and 
arguments in the petitioner's response and the anthropological re-evaluation 
concerning onE! of the Noowhaha-derived families (see Section III) provides a 
revised overa].l conclusion that 74 percent (up from 58\) of the membership can 
document the it Samish ancestry to the satisfaction of the Secretary. However, 
26 percent ale still determined to be of other Indian ancestry but not of 
documented SaD,ish ancestry. Therefore, the petitioning Samish organization 
does not meet criterion 83.7(e) of the regulations. 

Family lines previously determined to be Indian but of other than Samish 
ancestry were rei-examined in the light of new material submitted by the 
petitioner alc~Lg with some limited additional research by the Acknowledgment 
staff. Specific findings regarding the group's ancestry are summarized in the 
following table and are discussed as separate categories in subsequent 
paragraphs. 
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Analysis of Petitioner's Ancestry 
for Acknowledgment Purposes 

Tribal Ancestry 
"Historic Samish" 
":>ther Indian": 

Mi tchell Bay 
Noowhaha 
Snohomish 

Percent of 
Previous 

58 % 
42 % 

Membership 
Revised 

74 % 
26 % 

7 \; 
11 % 

3 \; 
Tribe not established 

7 % 
22 \; 

3 % 
10 % 

(42 %) 
~ 

(26 %) 

Mitchell Bay AIlc::e:;try 
No new eviderlce was submitted to warrant a change in the previous finding that 
43 members oj the Samish organization are of Mitchell Bay/San Juan Band 
ancestry. 

Noowhaha Ancestl~ 
The proposed finding reported that 130 members (22%) of the group were of 
Noowhaha Indian ancestry. It concluded further that the Noowhaha tribe had not 
combined with the historic Samish tribe and therefore documented Noowhaha 
ancestry per SE: could not be used to establish Samish eligibility--this finding 
has not changed. 

The anthropolo~ical re-evaluation of previous evidence and minor new evidence 
finds that there is a reasonable basis to conclude that Mary Blackinton, a 
Noowhaha woman living on Guemes Island, had become affiliated with the Samish 
on the Island in the 19th century (see Section III). Therefore, 63 members of 
the petitionin'l qroup previously categorized as Noowhaha are now determined to 
be descendants of the "historic Samish tribe." This determination has the 
effect of red11cing the total number of members listed as Noowhaha from 130 to 
67 and increasill'!1 the number who trace to the "historic Samish tribe" by 63. 

Snohomish Ancestu 
No new eviden<!e was submitted to warrant a change in the previous finding that 
18 members of tIle Samish organization are of Snohomish ancestry. 

Tribal Ancestry "Not Established" 
The proposed finding reported that 59 members were Indian but had been unable 
to document Sa~ish ancestry to the satisfaction of the Secretary. This figure 
has subsequently been revised downward to 27 based on substantive new evidence 
and/or arguments regarding the ancestry of Boston Tom and Cowegian. 

Boston Tom - Ne~' evidence coupled with limited additional research by the staff 
was sufficient to reverse the preliminary finding regarding the ancestry of 
Boston Tom. The preliminary finding was that while there was no question that 
Boston Tom was Indian, the evidence regarding tribal ancestry was conflicting. 
The primary evidence to support a finding "for" Samish initially rested on 
genealogical information about the family provided in 1927 by agency farmer 
William McCluskey. This information conflicted with a 1918 affidavit given by 
Boston Tom's s)n to Special Agent Charles Roblin. Several new pieces of 
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evidence were provided. One was a recent affidavit from the Boston Tom's great 
grandson (borl 1916) who speaks fluent Samish (Underwood 1986). He learned 
Samish from lis maternal grandfather, Boston Tom's son, with whom he lived 
following the death of his mother when he was 12 years old. Additional 
evidence was obtained from two pages of the preface of a Canadian Ethnology 
Service Paper to be published by the National Museums of Canada in 1986. The 
paper in pre])aration by linguist Brent D. Galloway is entitled A Phonology, 
Morphology, alld Classified Word List for the Samish Dialect of Straits Salish. 
In the prefa(:~a, Galloway points out the "Until 1983 linguists had thought that 
the last speakE!lt's of Samish were dead" (Galloway 1986). 

Additional in1ormation was obtained to validate Farmer McCluskey's knowledge of 
Boston Tom's ~'enealogical background (McCluskey 1927). The 1880 Special Indian 
Census reports E'armer McCluskey as being of Lummi and White ancestry and of 
sufficient agE to possibly have grown up with David Tom (Boston Tom's son and 
Indian Agent Roblin's affiant) (Bureau of the Census 1880: Enum. Sh. 3). This 
information was: further verified by a 1893 Indian Office report which lists 
McCluskey as an employee of the Tulalip Agency on June 30, 1893 (Tulalip Agency 
1893: 560). 

In light of the new evidence the family line of Boston Tom, with its 27 
descendants in the present-day Samish group, is determined to be of Samish 
ancestry for acknowledgment purposes. 

Cowegian A re-examination of documents provided in the petition and in 
subsequent subnissions in light of arguments provided leads to a determination 
that Cowegian, wh-o was of Cowichan ancestry, was part of the New Guemes Village 
and was there Eor'e incorporated in the "historic Samish tribe." This revises a 
previous findi:lg that the five descendants of Cowegian in the current Samish 
organization ~~re of other Indian ancestry that was not part of the "historic 
Samish tribe." 

Summary conclus:.t:m regarding descent from historic tribe 

Seventy-four pt~lrCEmt of the peti Honer's members are considered to be of 
documented SamJ.sh ancestry or the descendants of other Indians who are 
understood to hav~~ been incorporated into the "historic Samish tribe" on Guemes 
Island in the late 19th century (i.e., the descendants of Mary Blackinton and 
Cowegian). 

More than one-fourth of the group's members have not established their anc~stry 
from the histe-ric Samish tribe, thus the membership of the Samish petitioner 
can not be said to "consist of individuals who have established, using evidence 
acceptable to the Secretary, descendancy from a tribe which existed 
historically ..... as required by 25 CFR 83.7(e). While some allowance may 
reasonably be made for individuals who are unab1e to document their ancestry or 
for other factors, the members in question here include many who ar~ documented 
to be of other Indian ancestry with no historical connection with the "historic 
Samish tribe." Therefore, the Samish petitioner does not meet criterion e. 

Samish rolls vs.~rolls used by other tribes 

The petitioner alleges that in making the proposed finding Samish rolls were 
considered " ... nore suspect than rolls prepared for the same kinds of purposes 
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or by the Bureau on tribes' advice" (Samish Indian Tribe 
petitioner's rolls were not considered "suspect" but rather 
their own light in terms of the circumstances under which 
just as any other group's rolls have been evaluated in the 

The petitioner states that their 1953 list was rejected "on the grounds that 
'no information is available to show what type of evidence, other than the 
council' s sta1;,~mEmt, was used to establish the Samish ancestry of members 
listed'" (Sarn:.sh Indian Tribe 1986a:I:19). The above internal quote from the 
proposed findjng was simply a statement of fact and not an indictment of the 
list. The 19~J list is in actuality perhaps the most accurate statement by the 
Sarnish of thE group's actual membership at the time. The Samish petition 
provided a current membership list as well as eight former lists. The proposed 
finding noted that considerable fluctuation existed among these lists; the 
fluctuations suggest a lack of continuity and stability in the membership of 
the Samish organizations. For example, the 1953 roll (prepared by the Samish 
council in response to the agency's request for a list to be used to issue 
"blue cards" for Treaty hunting and fishing privileges) differs significantly 
from the group's current membership roll. Our research shows that families 
that appear on the current roll and can trace their ancestry back to the 
historic Samisn tribe generally appear on the 1953 list. However, those on the 
current roll 'hose ancestry has been determined to be from other Indian tribes 
or not otherwise established do not appear on the 1953 roll. Discrepancies 
between the C'lrrtmt membership roll and the 1953 roll raise legitimate 
questions conce:~ning the continuity and stability of the membership. 

The petitioner:s response to the proposed finding also draws comparisons among 
rolls submitted by the Samish and rolls evaluated in other, successful 
petitions. SJ.gnificant differences exist here too. The Samish response 
compares the ~:amish roll to the 1926 Clallam claims distribution roll used by 
the Jamestown ('lallams, the 1907 Durant Roll used by the Grand Traverse Band of 
Ottawa-Chippewa, and similar rolls used by other successful petitioners. (For 
a detailed cOD~arison of the Samish roll and the 1926 Jamestown Clallam roll, 
refer to the discussion of "The 1926 Enrollment" under Criterion B.) 

The referenced claims distribution rolls of other petitioners were prepared by 
Federal or State officials for official purposes and are supported by claims 
applications, other official rolls, and/or testimony taken at or near the time 
the rolls were prepared. The Samish rolls were prepared by the Samish 
petitioner for varying reasons and their size and composition fluctuate 
accordingly. Rolls of the 1920s and 1930s appear to relate to Samish 
participation i:1 the Duwamish claims case and include a number of families no 
longer associat,!d with the group. The "1926/27 Enrollment Information" list 
was prepared fl)r the Samish Federal acknowledgment petition and is based on 
information obtilined from individual enrollment questionnaires submitted for 
claims purposes in the 1926-27 period. (Only 12 enrollment questionnaires were 
provided in pe1:ition and response materials.) Like the other Samish rolls of 
the twenties and thirties, the "1926/27 Enrollment Information" list includes a 
number of famil:.es no longer associated with the petitioning group as well as a 
number who appmlr to be Indians of other tribal ancestry which has not been 
documented as I,art of the historic Samish tribe. The 1953 roll was prepared 
for "blue cards" and is a fairly accurate representation of families present in 
the current grCI\lp who have been able to establish their descent from the 
historic Samish tribe. 
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During the tjD~e when the Samish petition was under active consideration, agency 
staff were ~reparing a claims distribution roll of persons believed to be 
eligible for the pending Samish claims award. This roll was withdrawn to the 
Central OfficE! in 1982, while still in draft form, when Acknowledgment research 
suggested that new evidence, not previously available to agency staff, might 
provide conflicting data concerning the tribal ancestry of certain families. 
This Samish claims distribution roll is still in draft form and no other Samish 
claims distribution roll is known to exist. 

Ancestry charts were received on November 21, 1986, for 80 members who have 
been added tJ the group's current membership roll since the proposed finding 
was published in 1982 (Samish Indian Tribe 1986b). A cursory examination of 
these charts suggests that 45 percent are likely to be able to trace to family 
lines found In the historic Samish tribe. However, 55 percent are from lines 
that have no: established their descent from the historic Samish tribe: 15 
percent are o:~ Noowhaha, Snohomish or Mitchell Bay ancestry; 40 percent descend 
from families ':hat have been unable to document Samish ancestry. 

Roblin SchedulE! of Unenrolled Indians of Western Washington 

The Samish rE!SpOnSe states that the Acknowledgment staff relied too heavily on 
materials gatht~red by Special Agent Charles Roblin. In 1916, Roblin was 
charged with creating a list of the homeless and landless (unenrolled) Indians 
of Western Wa.shington. Little information existed on them in agency records. 
In response te) outside pressures, the Office undertook an enrollment of these 
unenrolled Indians 

... with the distinct understanding that such an enrollment would not 
be a recognition of any claims made by the Indians; but [would be) 
an endeavor to have the record show what their claims were" (Roblin 
1926; ASIA 1982c). 

A number of the Indians interviewed and enrolled by Roblin are the "original 
ancestors" of many of the petitioner's family lines and/or were members of 
their immediate families. Given the nature and purpose of Roblin's work and 
the fact that the individuals had nothing to gain by identifying their ancestry 
as anyone trLbe over another, tbeir 1917 and 1918 testimony and affidavits as 
to their own a:lcestry are considered more reliable than recent affidavits taken 
for the ackn~fledgment petition from individuals several generations removed 
from the "origin,ill ancestor." 

The Samish rell]pOIlSe also questions Roblin's apparent understanding of the 
Samish and "SUd: Samish" as bands of other Indian tribes stating 

Roblin's own correspondence makes it clear that his list was not 
exhausti"E!: he was dealing only with applications for allotments on 
the Quir.ault Reservation, and he had no contact with Indians who 
chose not to move there (Samish Indian Tribe 1986a:I:20). 

This statement is believed to be incorrect based on correspondence from Roblin 
to Superintendent W.F. Dickens ("ay 10, 1926): 
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was to investigate and report on applications for adoptions 
Quinaielt (sic) tribe ... Second, (and this duty was entirely 
from the first) I was to investigate and report on 

Indians of Western Washington (emphasis added) ... (Roblin 

New evidence provided in the petitioner's response to dispute testimony given 
to Roblin by the "original ancestors" of the petitioner's family lines, or 
their immediate kin, was limited to recent affidavits which generally were not 
considered sufficient to outweigh the preponderance of other available 
evidence. 

1880 Special C,msus of Indians 

The petitionel~ submitted copies of a Special Census of Indians taken in 1880 
which include(l 14 Samish households and 1 Stick Samish household living on 
Guemes Island (Bureau of the Census 1880). The petitioner states that 
anthropologist Wayne Suttles who researched the families comprising the New 
Guemes VillagE! on Guemes Island in the 1940's has been able to identify several 
names in the 1880 schedules. The petitioner's response, however, did not 
provide infornlation tying specific families to specific schedules. Based on a 
cursory examirLation, the Acknowledgment staff was able to identify on the 
census a few faLmilies that appear in Suttles' description of the historic 
Samish villagE. The portion of the 1880 Special Census which lists 14 
households of Sa.mish Indians counters statements in the proposed finding that 
no historical relll exists showing the Samish as a group. The petitioner did 
not use the 188(1 Special Census for genealogical purposes. 
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VI. OTHER ISmJES 

The Samish Iesponse raises several issues outside of the question of whether 
the Samish D~et the requirements of the 25 eFR 83. The response argues that 
the Samish are already a recognized tribe, since they were recognized by the 
Treaty of Peint Elliot in 1855 and only Congress can terminate a treaty 
relationship. They claim that they were wrongfully terminated by 
administrative action and that the Secretary of the Interior never made an 
administrative decision to terminate the trust relationship. 

The Ninth Circuit Court decision against the recognition of the Samish in ~.~. 
y. Washington (1981) specifically rejected the argument that they could benefit 
from a presunption of continued existence solely because their ancestors 
belonged to tre.aty tribes. The Samish claim they have maintained independent 
tribal status since treaty times. The proposed finding concluded that 
independent t:~ibal organization, as an off-reservation village, ended in the 
first decade c)f the 20th century and that most of the Samish became part of the 
Swinomish or Lummi Reservations. This final determination does not 
substantially alter the conclusion that the Samish have not maintained 
independent trl.hal status since treaty times. 

The Samish cc~tend that they were continuously recognized by the Federal 
government untJ.l the time of the first decision in ~.~. y. Washington, in 1974. 
They assert that they were "terminated" at that time by being declared an 
unrecognized tribe. The proposed finding concluded that they had not been 
separately recognized since at least 1900. Lists of reservation and "landless" 
non-reservation recognized tribes under Bureau jurisdiction from 1900 to 1950 
do not list the Samish. For a few years after 1951, when the Samish 
organization was formed, they and other unrecognized groups in western 
Washington were to some degree treated as recognized by the local bureau 
agency. Some local agency actions treated them in the same manner as the 
recognized tribes, while other local and central office actions clearly treated 
them as unreco~lized. 

The response l:ontains no significant additional evidence concerning continued 
recognition of the Samish after the end of the New Guemes village. No 
evidentiary grmln<is exist therefore for changing the factual conclusion in the 
proposed finding that there was no recognition of a separate Samish tribe after 
the end of t111~ New Guemes village, although many Samish were members of 
recognized tribE~ls CLfter that date. 

The Samish re~ponse also raises the issue of whether the 1979 decision in ~.~. 
y. Washington that the Samish and four other unrecognized tribes were not 
political continuations of or political successors in interest to the 
treaty-signers would preclude the Department from making a decision on 
acknowledgment under 2S eFR 83. This question was discussed in a meeting 
between the Samish chairman and the Assistant Secretary - Indian Affairs in 
February 1982. As a result, the Assistant Secretary made a decision to 
continue the work evaluating whether the Samish petition met the requirements 
of 25 CFR 83 on the basis of the factual evidence, irrespective of the possible 
legal effects ~f the court's decision. Any consideration of the possible 
effect of the c)urt's decision was deferred until the factual determination was 
completed. . BeCluse the proposed finding and this final determination concluded 
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that the Samish did not meet the requirements of 25 eFR 83 and the final 
determination therefore denied Federal acknowledgment on that basis, it was 
unnecessary to consider whether or not the court decision had a preclusive 
effect. 
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